HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JUNE 8, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, June 8, 2021.

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following warrant: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Vendor Warrant
	#119
	$ 26,424.11


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following commitments: 
	Ambulance Commitment

  5/17/21 – 5/23/21
	for
	$   47,866.54  

	Ambulance Commitment

  5/24/21 – 5/30/21
	for
	$   29,181.75


APPROVED WARRANTS

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following warrants:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Payroll Warrant
	#120
	$ 419,897.36

	Vendor Warrant
	#121
	$   48,586.64

	Withholding Warrant
	#122
	$ 148,265.93


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve payment of the following commitment:

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#6
	$ 5,160.00
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Halifax Postmaster (stamps)…………………………………………….
KP Law, P.C (legal services/April)….......................................................
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo, P.C. (legal services/May)…………...........
Michael C. Gilman, Esq. (legal services May)………………………….
RELX Inc. dba LexisNexis (MA law books subscription).......................
Miia Property & Casualty Group, Inc.(property & casualty policy)…….
	$    165.00

$ 6,862.29
$ 4,253.12
$ 3,489.00
$      72.10
$    131.00


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Joan Pierce - Aldana Rd. land sale to State & parcel swap including Parcels A, B & the “sliver”

Pierce came in to ask the Board of Selectmen to agree to sell Massachusetts Department of Fish and Game ‘parcel A’ so that  they can give the town $150,000 this fiscal year.  There are some related pieces – a swap – for what is called the ‘sliver’ which will come later as DCAMM (Division of Capital Asset Management and Maintenance) has to do some more work on it.  She stated it is guaranteed that the Town will get the ‘sliver’ but that will not happen this fiscal year, but probably in September.  
Andrews said the reason he was not comfortable moving ahead with the purchase was because the Board previously had issues with the land off of Elm Street and that this agreement came up because of that.  He still is uncomfortable not having everything happen all at once but does understand why it needs to happen in June/this fiscal year.  
Garron thinks they should move ahead with signing over  property as they will have $150,000 in hand and the ‘sliver’ is not going to cost the town any money.
DiSesa asked if Pierce if she felt confident that they will get the ‘sliver’ and she said absolutely and will state it on the record.  Charlie has had conversations with an employee of DCAMM and they are proceeding, but they are slower, they have all kinds of other things that they have to deal with.  Your state legislators got the requisite Article 97 legislation passed over a year ago, the Department of Fish and Game had to go on record saying that we were in support of that, no one is changing their mind, but DCAMM – they can’t get you the release deed for the ‘sliver’ by the end of June, but it is going to happen.  

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve the contract for parcel ‘A’ for $150,000 from the State.
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Update on COVID 
Fire Chief asked about purchasing another supply of Rapid COVID tests.  They cost $35 each with a minimum order of 25.  Board of Health Agent Bob Valery recommended waiting until fall.  If we do end up with a fall surge, that would be the appropriate time to purchase another set.
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ARPA Funding

Seelig is in the process of writing up a memo as to how the money could be spent.  It looks about 2.3 million for Halifax, assuming the Plymouth County money is allocated on a per capita basis.  He will be attending two workshops on Thursday and should have more information available for the meeting on the 11th, but the Board doesn’t have to make any decisions then.  
Garron asked if the County Commissioners accepted it and Seelig said they have not done anything yet and are looking at whether they want to have the State handle it or whether they want to, but in either case we should see the same allocation.
Fogging 
the last schedule fogging of the buildings the buildings will be June 15th.  Fogging can occur when requested. 

State legislation

To allow the extension of virtual meetings to drinks on the go.  We do need to read up on whether the Halifax state of emergency that the Board approved back in March of 2020 can/should continue once the one for the Commonwealth ends next week.
Cares money

Plymouth County sent $657,796.52 in a variety of checks that Representative LaNatra brought to the Board on Friday.  This is for reimbursement of money we already spent.  Andrews asked how much more is outstanding and Seelig said Nolan mentioned something on the order of a couple hundred thousand dollars.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Michael Bennett – Interview for the Finance Committee 
Andrews
are you open to the idea of an appointment – you know the time commitment of being basically every Monday night from January to May.
Bennett
Yes, they were very upfront about that.
Andrews
Tell the Board a little bit about yourself and uh why you would like the position

Bennett
I worked 40 years in the IT industry, the last at least 20 maybe a little more as a manager/director responsible for developing budgets, managing budgets and dealing with changes to those budgets as time went on, different things would happen and obviously it had to forego something for something else.  So quite used to doing that and wasn’t something I hated, I kind of enjoyed it, it was a challenge to make things work as best as possible and I would enjoy doing that for the town as well working with those kinds of challenges.

DiSesa
How long have you lived in town?
Bennett  
13 years

DiSesa
Have you been to town meetings?
Bennett
Yes,  I try to get to them as often as I possibly can.
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Garron
Do you have any preconceived ideas of what the finances might be in town?
Bennett
I really don’t, so I think a good piece of it is a learning project of finding out how the finances in the Town are done as well as participating on the committee.
Garron
What’s your MBA in?
Bennett
Business administration with a minor in computer information systems from Suffolk University.  

Garron
Is there anything preventing you from attending the meetings and everything that needs to be done?
Bennett
No, the reason I hadn’t previously volunteered is because I was baby-sitting a lot for my grandkids.  My wife retired this year and is anxious to take over some of it and I’m happy to let her.  It was a lot some weeks, so she encouraged me to get out and do some other things other than watching the kids so she supported that heavily, so it shouldn’t be a problem.  

Garron
Are there any other Boards that you would be interested in other than the Finance Committee?
Bennett
No, this the one that intrigued me.
Andrews
Would you be interested in Capital Planning, if there was an opening there as well.
Bennett
If I didn’t get this one, sure.
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
715 Old Plymouth Street & 27 Hillside Avenue
Certified letters have been sent to both property owners concerning possible violations of town zoning, not zoning but junk cars and junk by-laws.  Included in the text is if they would like to meet with the Board on the June 22nd, that can be set up, one way or the other on the 22nd the Board can then make a decision what avenues they want to pursue on those properties.  Andrews asked Garron and DiSesa to take a ride by the properties just to see the information they received in and why we sent out the certified letters.  Garron asked if they responded and Seelig said the letter were just sent out  a couple of days ago.  
Old Colony Planning Council Economic Recovery Project/Town Participation
Since the Town will not be involved with the smart phone “app”, is there any interest in using the funding for signs, banners, social media frames, and masks promoting Halifax?  Andrews said that there were people willing to work on an effort to that he would be in favor of it as it could be used t help the businesses in town to drum up business.  
Moved by DiSesa and second by Garron, the Board unanimously vote to use the funding for signs, banners, social media frames, and masks promoting Halifax
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Citizens Petition for Marijuana Restrictions
The number of signatures was fewer than 200 but more than 100.  The Article, which would eliminate the buffer zones around establishments with pouring licenses, will be placed on the warrant for the next special town meeting (tentatively, that will be held on Tuesday, September 7th  (day after Labor Day, school is in session, summer vacation is over).
Catch Basins Material to Marilyn’s Landing
Steve Hayward has asked that the Board of Selectmen approve a letter of support so that materials taken from catch basins can be brought to Marilyn’s Landing.  In general, these materials are less contaminated than street sweeping, which can be brought to the Land.  This would save several thousand dollars of disposal costs for the Town.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve a letter to support materials that are taken from catch basins being brought to Marilyn’s Landing.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Martha Hall - Interview for the Finance Committee
Andrews
are you available for the time commitment that the Finance Committee brings?
Hall
I’m unmarried so my time is my own

DiSesa
Want her to tell us about yourself?

Hall
I’ve been working in education publishing for the last almost 30 years.  I worked at a company in Plymouth that was a vendor to the educational publishing industry, and there I created a whole division in licensing and permissions that didn’t exist before.  When I left 6 years later, we were almost three million dollars in revenue.  I ran my own P&L budgets, RFPs all that kind of good stuff.  By the time I left we had 60 employees.  Then I was hired by our biggest client where I work now – I’ve been there for nine years.  Licensing there was in the legal department, and I’ve worn a lot of hats in the legal department.  I’m not an attorney but I did legal operations and then more recently moved to strategic programs which is running the privacy division, running contracts management, contract services support, and managing the anti-piracy divisions.  So, I have three major divisions in this two-billion-dollar company.   

DiSesa
How long have you lived here?

Hall
Six years.
Garron
So, there is nothing impeding you from attending all the meetings – have you met with the Finance Committee?

Hall
Yes I did, and no there is nothing impeding my attendance.
Andrews
Would you be interested in any other Boards or Committees?
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Hall
I would, I was actually looking at the Historical Committee, I have an interest in history.  You mentioned the Capital Planning – I’m not sure what that would be about.
Andrews
The Capital Plan is another committee where a member of the Board of Selectmen, member of the Finance Committee, our Town Accountant, our Town Administrator – I believe it’s two At Large people 

Seelig
yes, we have one at large person, so there’s a vacancy for that.
Hall
What does ‘at-large’ mean.
Andrews
a citizen that’s not on another Board or Committee, not an elected official.  So basically, we have asked all the departments to put together a five-year plan and to go through and look at what they have for assets, what they need for items to be replaced; put together a plan and then try to link up the amount of funds that we have available to try to match which year those funds would work out best for everyone.  You are asking all the detailed-level questions, and then you’re presenting over to the Finance Committee with your recommendations of what the Finance Committee should try to fund in the upcoming year - you prioritize the list.
Andrews
So, if you are interested in that as well, that would be pretty good.
Hall

Ya, sure.
Garron
Do you have any preconceived ideas of what the Finance Committee is supposed to be doing or how it should be run?
Hall
I have a sense of what they do based on the conversation and the interview that I had with the Finance Committee, but I know there’ll be a learning curve and a lot to learn – but that’s what I’m good at.
DiSesa
Are you willing to go in with an open mind and learn all about the town from the committee members’ perspective?
Hall
Absolutely.  I mean in my experiences and having to like change on the fly with my jobs, it gives me everything that no one else wants to do, and that’s basically what I’m good at – just going in and figuring it out, not going in with pre-conceived notions.  I will make suggestions if I see efficiencies lacking and stuff like that, I’m really good at that stuff.  I did have a question if that’s all right – how long is the appointment for and how does that work?
Seelig
There are three open positions, one term is up in ’22, one term is up in ’23, one term is up in ’24.  The Finance Committee recommended Ms. Hall to fill the vacancy with the term expiration in 2022, meaning June 15th of 2022.
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Andrews
Lastly, you would be assigned to be a liaison to a department head or a couple departments, and you work through their budget with them, and then when they come back with questions to the other members, you can answer some of the more detailed-level questions without the department being there.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Host Community Agreement - Flower and Soul – 893  Plymouth Street
The public comment period ended on May 25th.  What action does the Board wish to take?  Sign “as is”?  Vote not to approve?  Ask for specific amendments or take some other action?
Andrews had a conversation with Seelig on some question he was asked regarding the traffic on the side streets around the area, and about litter from the store. Andrews said if these  issues arise then services that need to be provided could fall under the community impact fee. 
Seelig said the detail on Plymouth Street itself, has already been pointed out in the Host Community Agreement.  That would be separate, they would be paying that straight themselves, it wouldn’t be going through the community impact fee. 
Garron was concerned with people taking shortcuts through the neighborhood and the amount of traffic that might be created and questioned whether there be a police detail during operating hours, because I’m not ready to make a decision on this tonight.
DiSesa agreed and suggested pushing it to the June 11th or 22nd.  Garron said the 22nd and asked if Old Colony been asked about traffic flow.  Seelig said no one went specifically to OCPC and 
DiSesa asked if there was a limit and Seelig said no and that a by-law would need to be passed.  He further said through the decisions of the Board you can say ‘no’ – there’s no requirement you say ‘yes’ to any particular facility.  DiSesa was thinking long-term if they start putting one at every entrance of Halifax, how the traffic data really works if you’ve got people flying from one to the other because one facility is busy, or kids are getting out of school and we’re already backing up over there with parent drop-offs and pickups.
Andrews asked if they wanted to put things in the HCA that have to do with traffic – his only concern on that is after to talking with Mayo he was told that they have to be careful over what concerns this Board was pushing out because those traffic concerns are really more the Planning Board’s issue, and the BOS didn’t give that feedback to the Planning Board before they approved it.  
DiSesa suggested talking with Mayo to make sure they are doing the right thing. 

Andrews asked if they wanted to puh to June 11th.  DiSesa  suggested the 22nd.
Seelig said if you have questions you want to answer whether it’s from Larry or from somebody else between now and the 22nd if you can send them to him and he will try to get some answers.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Michael O’Brien - Interview for the Finance Committee
Andrews
Did you interview previously with the Finance Committee to learn about the role and the time commitment ?
O’Brien

Yes, I did.
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Andrews
So the time commitment basically every once a week from January to May is not an issue for you

O’Brien

No, not an issue.
DiSesa
Tell us about yourself and why you want to be on the Finance Committee.
O’Brien

I currently work in education, I’ve been working in schools for about ten years, currently work at Boston College High School in Dorchester.  I was a teacher first, now I’m on the administrative side, I’ve done everything in schools from fund-raising and development to international programs in student affairs.  My wife and I, recently moved to Halifax a couple of months ago, so I’m just looking to get involved and excited to serve the town in some capacity.  Also, on the Talent Bank form I put the School Committee down because that’s an interest as well, I would prefer to just do one committee at a time at this point.  
Andrews
We do have you down for another appointment to talk about, the school committee by the school committee members and while you’re on the Finance Committee you can’t be on an elected Board or Committee.  
O’Brien

Okay

Andrews

Did you attend town meetings in the other town that you lived in?
O’Brien

We lived in Boston prior to Halifax, so no.
Garron

Where?

O’Brien

I was in East Boston, yeah  and prior to East Boston I was admissions director at a school named Austin Prep which is in Reading, and I was on the Board of Directors there for the Chamber of Commerce.
Garron
Any preconceived ideas about what’s being done on the Finance Committee?
O’Brien

Part of what I do for BC High is I oversee our budget for our development office, so I understand kind of the fiscal year end planning process and all the oversight and attention to detail that goes into everything.  So, no preconceived notions.    

Andrews
Would you be interested serving on the Capital Planning Committee if you weren’t chosen to be on the Finance Committee?

O’Brien

Sure.
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Host Community Agreement/Green Earth Cannabis (Monponsett Street )
Andrews recused himself from this discussion due to fact that his family owns the property within the 300 feet. 

Seelig stated that the Board accepted comments on the Host Community Agreement for Green Earth Cannabis (Monponsett Street - located next to Twin Lakes Liquors).  He asked what they would like to do with the HCA – sign it, not sign it, wait until the 22nd.  The Board can request more information you can request or come up with the questions and wants.  
DiSesa motion to do the same and wait until the 22nd 

Garron asked if more information will be forth coming?

Seelig said this is more for Garron and DiSesa we have what we have do they need more information. 

Garron said he is torn and stated that it is close to the neighborhood and there is going to be a  liquor establishment also.  His concern would be if somebody decides to sample the product outside the door and somebody’s drinking at the same time, they have two drunk people.  
DiSesa added that they are very close to people’s yards who have children and animals.
Garron said he really would not like to approve it.  
Seelig is going to double check with Larry to make sure there is not a particular procedure that needs to be followed where the Board rejects or disapproves of the proposed HCA  He is not saying they shouldn’t just want to make sure they do it correctly.  He will bring this back on  June 11th, after checking with Larry.  
Plymouth County Advisory Board Report
Garron said the only thing of any concern was the fact that anyone could accept ARPA money at the time because of a four percent increase next year because of the clause in the agreement.  We rearranged the Executive Board and I’m now the Vice Chair.
FY2021 Sergeants Contract
No change in status.  Waiting to hear back from sergeants.
Council on Aging Director
Board of Selectmen approved a starting salary at Grade 10, Step 3.  The Finance Committee will meet on June 14th , and vote on whether to approve this request.  Ms. Regan will be working a few hours a week until her transition from Kingston CoA is completed.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Jon Schmaling - Interview for the Finance Committee
Andrews
Are you aware of the time commitment to be on the Finance Committee – currently they meet on Monday nights basically the second Monday in January until Town Meeting in May?
Schmaling
I am – that’s no problem.

DiSesa
Do you want to tell us about you and why you want to be on the Finance Committee?
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Schmaling
I’ve lived in Halifax I think it’s 11 or 12 years now.  I’ve worked at a school in Plymouth, a for-profit school, I’m school director there, so I pretty much have run every aspect of that business for the last twelve years from being involved with the budget decisions from marketing to payroll to tuition increases to maintenance.  I’ve also been heavily involved with debt collection with the school, trying to increase revenue that way, and despite all the for-profit schools that have gone out-of-business the last six years specifically - we’ve been very successful.  So, I think I have a good background in finances. 
Garron
Have you met with the Finance Committee?

Schmaling
No, I have not.
Garron
Have you attended Town Meetings?

Schmaling
I made my first attempt this Town Meeting, but we didn’t have a quorum, so I did not attend an actual meeting, no.

Garron
Do you have any preconceived ideas of what the Finance Committee should or not should be doing? 
Schmaling
No.  I’d really look forward to the opportunity.
DiSesa
Do you want to serve on any other boards – I know Gordon’s going to ask you about Capital Planning.
Schmaling
After hearing the explanations, a couple times now, I’d take that into consideration. 

Andrews
Are you so you’re available to meet with department heads and to act as a liaison between Finance Committee and the department heads?
Schmaling
I would be, I’m a full-time employee, but I do have the flexibility in terms of the hours I could report and it’s just in Plymouth, so absolutely and I’m scaling back my coaching commitments.
Finance Committee Vacancies

Seelig explained the following: 

There are four possible appointments, one is for re-appointment of Cheryl Zarrella Burke who’s a current member of the Finance Committee - normal 3-year term.  That vote and the one to fill Fred’s seat is one vote from the BOS Chair, one vote from a member of the one member of the Finance Committee whose term is not expiring, and the Moderator.  The other two seats are to fill unexpired terms – in that case it’s votes from the Finance Committee and the Selectmen, everybody has one vote.  He checked again with Town Counsel and he said that we don’t have to have a joint meeting, the votes are on record from the Finance Committee for instance that can serve, the alternative obviously is that the Finance Committee’s meeting on the fourteenth if you wanted to say well we want to cast our votes on the fourteenth but he knows the Finance Committee had met with three of the candidates already and had recommended them. 
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Garron asked if there was a letter from the Finance Committee and Seelig yes – they recommended all three of these people.
DiSesa asked how many seats were open and Seelig said Cheryl’s seat would be a re-appointment, and then you have three vacancies.
DiSesa said four seats that we need fill.  
Seelig said if they were not re-appointing Cheryl then that would be a vacancy hence four empty seats. 

DiSesa thought they should wait till the 14th and to have a joint meeting with the Finance Committee so that the last candidate can interview with the Finance Committee. 
Upcoming Selectmen’s Schedule 
Friday, June 11th , 9 am 
  Meeting with Attorney Gilman on patrol officers’ agreement plus any carryovers from tonight’s 
  meeting plus any new business.
Tuesday, June 22nd, 6:30 pm
  Regular meeting with a slew of interviews for appointments for many boards, committees,   

  officials
Wednesday, June 23rd, 6:30 pm
  Building Inspector/Building Commissioner interviews.
Thursday, June 24th, 6:30 pm 
  Interviews with firms/individuals interested in the Town Counsel position
National Grid LED Streetlight Program
National Grid has proposed converting the Town’s streetlights to LEDs.  This should save about $7,200 per year plus there is an incentive of 25 cents per KwH saved.  The only downside is that if the Town wanted to purchase the streetlights in the next few years it would then have a greater cost to pay for the purchase (in essence, the Town would be paying NG through its rates for the LED conversion).  Seelig queried the Highway Surveyor and have not heard back from him. The Board will wait until they here back from Hayward. .  

Garron asked if there would be any interruption in the service or just changing the bulbs and Seelig said just changing the bulbs and one streetlight will be done at a time.  
Andrews asked if Green Energy funds could be used and Seelig said  possibly for purchase of the streetlights.  

Fire and Police Accident Policy/Annual Renewal
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve the  Fire and Police Accident Annual Renewal policy. 

Finance Committee Resignation
Official e-mail from Deb Pasquale resigning from the Finance Committee.  The Board will send her a thank you letter. 
Halifax Re-Precincting
Susan Lawless and Seelig met with staff from the State in May about the possible new map of precincts for Halifax.  Because the Town’s population is nearing 8,000 and each precinct cannot have more than 4,000 individuals, the Town will need to change from two precincts to three precincts.  The State has created a draft map based on the information it has now.  
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The Board can’t take any official action now, but if it would want significant changes to the map, it would be helpful to know that.  Everyone will still vote for the selectmen, town clerk, etc., and everybody will still vote at the same place.  The only confusion that would happen is at the polling place itself and Lawless understands that whenever with whatever election we would start having three precincts, she’ll have somebody there with the directory saying what precinct they are in.
Andrews asked if they would have to  buy another machine and Seelig said he will have to check but said that we have machines for precinct one and precinct two, and their vote is tallied that way, we may have to. 
Garron said that the precinct thing in the first place is because the individual didn’t want him to run against the State Rep and he broke the town up into two precincts and Seelig said it probably was because of the population – the town had grown past 4,000 people and that would have been a town decision to break into precincts.  He is not disagreeing with Garron and that once we had two precincts there were parties who were interested in not having the town represented or both precincts being in the same district, and he agrees that with three precincts there might be a temptation to do that but that is a different battle. 

The Board was provided a map showing where the three precincts would be.  No decision is needed tonight because there are no final numbers from the census but based on the information the State has.  The idea is to keep the neighborhoods intact for the most part, but otherwise precinct lines have to follow street lines or other physical attributes of the town.  The MMA sent a letter out this afternoon asking cities and towns to ask the Reps to vote against H.820 which would basically set up the State as the agency for designing the precinct lines, because they would set up the legislative districts first and then the precincts would have to fit withing the legislation. Seelig recommended to the Board that a letter be sent to Katherine LaNatra and Michael Brady asking/considering that Halifax is capable of doing this themselves, that they not vote in favor of H.820.
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter to representative LaNatra and Brady stating that the Halifax Board of Selectmen are not in favor of H.820.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Marline Amedee -  Interview for the Halifax Elementary School Committee
Andrews recuse himself as a member of the Board of Selectmen and sat as a member of the Halifax School Committee.
Halifax Elementary School Committee members present were:
Gordon C. Andrews

Summer Schmaling

James Keegan

Lauren Laws
Schmaling

I just want to take a moment to clear up for the public what happened with the resignation of Alison Vance.  I’m going to read her resignation letter, but first I would like to thank her for years of service on the school committee and the amount of time and effort that she has volunteered for our children and this community in general as a whole.  So, she presented this letter of resignation to our committee, and we were very upset about it to be frank.  We loved our Board and the way it was composed, and she brought a lot of value to our Board, and it was really upsetting to watch her go. 
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Schmaling read Ms. Vance’s resignation letter. 
I just want to make that very clear as we move forward as a Board because this behavior from our community will no longer be tolerated and I find it abhorrent, so I just wanted to clear the air on that.  There’s been a lot of buzz as to why she resigned and the timing of it and quite frankly I can’t blame her. 

Garron
Why do you want to be on the School Committee?
Amedee
I just want to serve my community.  I move here a little bit, almost two years ago so I call here my home and my community because I have my family, I own a house and I have kids in the school system.  So, I want to serve my community and be part of the board to learn about my fellow constituents and my fellow citizens to help them to bring a great education to the students and the children in Halifax.  Also why not serve in your community,  I think it is civic duty to be part of any movement, any government, in your city or town where you live in.  I want to make a change and be part and involved in the community that I’m living so I can make a difference.  My knowledge and background will help this committee move forward the educational system in Halifax.  I would be a great advocate for the town as well.  
Garron
have you met with the school committee at all?

Amedee
I met with some of them individually but not with the board as a whole.  

Garron
What qualification do you have to bring to the school committee?

Amedee
I think I am qualified to be part of this board; I am a social worker, so I have a Master’s in Counseling in psychology, and a post graduate certificate in behavioral analysis, and I’ve been working in the field of social services for over 20 years and being part of different boards of organizations.  I’m a board member of the YMCA and the Cape Verdean Association, a co-founder of the Haitian Community Partners.  So, I think um I do have some skills to be part of the board and serve the board.  

DiSesa
Have you volunteered in our elementary school? 

Amedee
No, because of COVID I don’t think that we had the opportunity to do that but that’s something that I’m looking forward to doing.  Once everything settles, I will see myself volunteering in a level that I can do.

DiSesa

Have you been to Town Meeting?
Amedee
Yes, when I can, so as you know, COVID sometimes it’s hard working at home, being in front of the screen all the time so when I can, I participate but when I cannot  I don’t.  

Jim Keegan member of the Halifax School Committee
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Keegan
I do have one question that I’d like to ask each of the candidates, and it says we all, as we all know sadly over the past year there have residents in our town, on both sides, on both sides of these issues, who have personal agendas and certain political beliefs that they have attempted to push upon our school committee and into the school and I want to know what is your opinion on partisan politics relating to our school committee.

Amedee
First of all, you know, myself, I decided to run if you remember I went in May, I think, you were one of my uh opponents running, so I decided to run because I just want to be part of my community.  So, Mr. X or E did not ask me to run so I don’t have any agenda, and I don’t think partisan politics needs to be in our education.  We should not have any politics in our education.  So, we need to remain neutral because our role is to serve our children because they are our future and need to give them the best education so that they can be the best citizen that will represent us when we’re no longer here.  We need someone to represent us when we won’t be able to do it, so that’s why we need to invest in education and not politics in our schools our children need to be neutral and give them the skills.  For me I am not here to represent x or y, but to represent the children of Halifax - regardless of background, political party, creed, race, or financial.  Because at the end of the day people spend their tax money, to educate those children, so they need to have a voice as well.  I’m here to work with everyone because communication is the centerpiece of a good and effective school committee.   We need to be able to communicate clearly with everyone – the teachers, the superintendent, the parents, and the non-parents in the school board.  So therefore, I think my passion to be part of that school committee is to help the school and give the children an excellent education and advocate for the children.  I don’t know if I’ve gone overboard, but that’s why I’m sitting here.  
Schmaling
You’ve only lived here for less than two years, correct?

Amedee
Yeah, I don’t think that matters.
Schmaling  
Okay, that’s your opinion, thank you.  Have you had children that have gone through Halifax Elementary, or do you currently have children in the Elementary School?
Amedee
No, I don’t, and I don’t currently have children going to Halifax – they go to Silver Lake.  I don’t think you need to have children in the school system to represent and to work on behalf of your community.  I don’t think you need children in the school system to present and work on behalf of your community.  
Andrews  
When it comes to the school committee, you talked about communication.  Communication has been a very difficult and hard thing to do in our community for the past six months.  We had one of the members that I look to all the time resigned over what happened because of communication.  The community has been affected without having all the information that the school committee has been provided with, without all the information the administration has – there’s a divide in the town.  We’re currently in negotiations with the teachers’ union and we see residents releasing information out about grievances between the teachers and administration.  So, I guess my question to you is what do you think about moving forward with negotiating with the teachers’ union and representing a school committee remembering that the school committee hires the superintendent, who is in charge of hiring all the other positions in the school and there is no review by the school committee or other administration members.  
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It’s the superintendent that we review.   So, from your prospective what do you think has happened to cause the divide in the town.
Amedee
From my perspective you will always have leaks that you will not be able to control.  So unfortunately, that’s happened.  However, when we’re hiring our superintendent, we have to hire people that align to the policy and the procedure of the town that we are looking at.  I think the divide that we have in the community is something that we all bear a part of it, so we need to find a way to work together and communicate clearly with everyone.  I think we’ve got to find a way to move past that and set up new rules and new steps so that we can bridge the gap/divide that we have among the community because we’re losing the extent and the focus of why we are here which is for the children.  I’m not planning some big thing later on only for the children.  So, what we’re going to do moving forward, because everyone that’s on social media I bet most of them have children in the school system, so what they can bring forward to try and narrow that gap among us because if we continue to nag on it we are not going to move forward, we’re just going to stop, and when we stop, we’re not doing the children any favors.  
Schmaling
You keep mentioning communication and bridging the gap and I have to tell you we have spent countless hours as a committee working with our superintendent and our administration to effectively communicate to the community our position, the policies we are bound by in this district, the town policies that we are bound by, and I guess my question is, have you ever served on an elected public Board before?

Amedee
Yes,  not elected from the general population but I’ve been appointed when she used to be in Boston and was appointed by the Mayor to be part of different Boards for the Town of Brockton and elected by my peers to be the president of the organization.
Schmaling
I ask you that because I think the biggest misconception when it comes to communication with the school committee and the rest of the town is we are bound by open meeting law.  Although I want to scream from the mountaintops at half of the people in this town sometimes, I cannot do that, and I don’t think people understand that aspect of the school committee because they’re always like but they’re so quiet, but they’re dodging and it’s like we cannot speak about certain things so I think that that gets lost, and I also want to remind people that the role of the school committee is not just about the children, it is about the taxpayer, and that is a huge part of what we do here.

Amedee
I did mention that as well, and also sometimes we need to educate a constituent.  So, knowing that, have, assuming that everyone knows the rules, everyone knows the laws – so that’s a big mistake we make all the time.  So you talking about open law meeting, some might not know what is the law regarding that, so I think that, it’s a relationship – we are in a relationship with our community, so if they elected us it’s because they want us to serve them, so we don’t have to turn our back on them, so we need to educate them on things they might not know, and sometimes that is not going to be easy so you’ve got to try your best and focus on what is the best for the children in our town.

Jennifer Carroll  - Interview for the Halifax Elementary School Committee
DiSesa
Do you want to tell us about you and why you want to be on the school committee?
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Carroll
I have been a resident of Halifax just shy of 20 years; I have four children currently in the school system; I have triplets that are in seventh grade at Silver Lake Middle School; and my youngest is in Elementary.  I have been a very active volunteer in this town.  As far as the elementary school, I have run fundraisers for the PTO, worked just about every book fair, breakfast with Santa, Fun Runs and chaperoned field trips.  I wanted to apply for this position because I feel like that is the next step because I‘ve been so active in the school and I’m not going to move anywhere, and I still have quite a bit of years that my kids are going to be in the school system.
Garron
What are your qualifications other than you’re being a mother?
Carroll

I have over 15 plus years of accounting and financing work; I worked for a medical device company where I would have to reconcile two different multi-million-dollar companies’ accounts on a monthly basis; I did accounts payable/accounts receivable; as well as processed and submitted payroll for over 240 employees.

Garron

Have you been to Town Meeting?
Carroll

Yes.  

DiSesa
Obviously, there’s a lot still going on in this town unfortunately as far as the division that we’ve seen.  Knowing that you’re going to come onto a committee and have to adhere to certain open meeting laws, are you able to follow those rules, and do you feel like you have thick enough skin to stay on a committee when things are said about you on social media and you’re attacked for something that you didn’t do?

Carroll
Yes, and as a matter of fact going though being on the ballot for the position already, I have already kind of gone through that with the social media part of it and if anything, it’s made me a better person and have a bigger backbone and to not take things so personal as to what’s said to you because at the end of the day I know who I am and I’m true to myself and my family.  

Keegan
I talked about this past year and what’s been going in with the social media and uh residents on both sides of certain issues who have person agendas and certain political beliefs that they’ve attempted to push upon our school and school committee, so I’d really like to know what is your opinion on partisan politics and how it relates to the school committee here in Halifax?
Carroll
I don’t believe that the school committee has anything to do with anything political whatsoever – this is more about budget and doing what’s best for the kids, going with the curriculum and working close with the administration and fellow committee members, and I don’t think that it holds any place on a school committee.

Andrews
You are aware of the time commitment required to be on the committee, are you available?
Carroll
Yes, I’m a stay-at-home mom so I am flexible and whenever you guys want to meet, I will make myself available.

Andrews
And you’re comfortable reviewing a budget, going through, asking tough questions?
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Carroll
Yes, and attending many school committee meetings and learning the process, yes.

Schmaling
One of the biggest things that we do on this committee or the most time-consuming things that we do on this committee that Gordon and I have both had the pleasure of participating in is negotiating with the Teachers’ Union.  Do you have any experience, not necessarily negotiating with teachers but doing anything of that nature and seeing as it is a pretty significant time commitment, do you think that’s something that you might be interested in serving on that subcommittee?

Carroll
Yes.  
Michael O’Brien - Interview for the Halifax Elementary School Committee
O’Brien
My wife and I are newer residents to Halifax, moved here in February.  I’ve been working in education for just over ten years, currently at Boston College High School.  BC High oversee all of our alumni and parent programs and all of our fundraising and development.  I’ve done admissions, student affairs, I was a teacher first.  So, I’ve done a lot of different things in schools, I also applied because I have an interest in being on the finance committee as well but hope to be on just one committee.
DiSesa
Working in a school, do you think that you can sit on a school committee and fairly make decisions regarding administration where you are on a school administration?
O’Brien
Yes, yeah, I have to do that every day – making decisions about students, teachers, faculties, staff and even alumni, so we deal with a variety of constituents on a daily basis.
Garron
Do you have any preconceived ideas of how you would negotiate with the teachers?
O’Brien
We have an associate for that at BC High as well and you know whenever you have an associate a teachers’ association, it is difficult to move the needle in a lot of ways, but I find that at the end of the day transparency is the name of the game with negotiations.  That is how I kind of approach my daily work and I think that’s the most important thing with any committee when you’re trying to bring two parties together.
DiSesa
Do you feel that you can learn our open meeting law and have thick skin and take the criticism knowing that you’re on a committee to do what’s best for our children and the taxpayers, and sometimes not everyone’s going to like you for that?
O’Brien
I do, one of the things when you switch over from being a teacher to an administrator your skin gets thick pretty quick.  I’m no stranger to that.  Right now, about fifty percent of my day is dealing directly with donors and money.
Keegan
I’d like to know your opinion on partisan politics relating to the Halifax School Committee.
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O’Brien
I don’t have any preconceived agenda or anything like that.  As I said, my wife and I are newer residents.  I don’t believe that politics really have any role at all in you know school committee decisions or the town so that’s first and foremost.  I heard there had been a lot of complaints on social media and things of that nature, I’m not on social media so I don’t know exactly what’s being talked about, so all I can say is you need to make decisions that are in the best interest of the students, the teachers, the taxpayers, and transparency is the only way to really do that.

Keegan
You mentioned you are not on Facebook/social media, but you were aware of some struggles that the town was having as some people talked of the divide.
O’Brien
We knew we were moving to Halifax so I signed up for all of the updates and have been reading the meeting notes and I can tell that there’s been some issues in the town, but I haven’t necessarily looked on social media what those would be, so I’m a little bit in the dakt but I just happen to pick up in conversation here.

Law
I imagine you’re busy – BC High is a little bit of a distance; can you honor the time commitment that it would take?
O’Brien
Do you normally meet in the evening?
Law
Monday evenings – first Monday of the month.
O’Brien
That wouldn’t be an issue. 

Law
Sometimes there are more meetings.  
O’Brien
As long as I have a few weeks in advance it is not a problem.

Andrews
Are you comfortable diving into municipal budgets, public speaking, making tough decisions and explaining why?  
O’Brien
Yes.  

Garron
Welcome to a recommendation.
Schmaling
Motioned to nominate Jennifer Carroll.
Keegan

I’ll second

Law

I’d like to have some discussion.
Andrews
This motion’s been seconded,  so we had a motion and a second, and Lauren would like some discussion. 
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Law
I have reached out to Seelig earlier today to find out what the procedure would be … First, I want to thank everyone who has come here to be possibly appointed, and one thing I’m grateful for some of the struggles we’ve had in the town, is the interest level that has been raised by people.  And Halifax is a wonderful town – we have our problems for sure, but it’s a wonderful place to live, I have four children that have had two already go through the school system, and um, so but I so we don’t have a by-law to say how someone’s appointed.  I feel like after interviewing everyone that you’re all very well qualified and would do a great job, so I feel like as a board, since we represent the taxpayers we have to take into account the vote from the town election because that’s, we are representatives of the taxpayers and they did speak at the election and Marline did receive the next most amount of votes and I think that is something we need to consider and I would like to ask everyone else how they feel about honoring the election results.
Keegan
I had mentioned earlier that I had read every email sent between yesterday and I think then when I left my house at just after seven there were no further emails.  There was support for candidates here tonight.  I was asked to run for the school committee by multiple people, and I did, and was honored to do so, so if I’m looking at the results, you’re talking numbers, I didn’t make up my mind until tonight.  I had an idea for certain people, but I wanted to hear the interview tonight, and I was looking forward to it and they were all excellent – I ‘m impressed.  But for the 400 and something people who asked me to sit in this seat I really have to also consider what they would want and what candidate they might think is best.  I think perhaps maybe that’s why I decided to second Summer’s motion.  I think that’s for me what did it because like I can’t disagree with you, the fantastic candidates, but we had a 3-year seat, a 2-year seat – if you move the numbers around or someone didn’t run, I don’t know who they would vote for or wanted.  So, I understand what you’re saying, I don’t discount that, but I do have to take into consideration the people who decide to put me in this seat, and those same people reached out, I have to think about them as well, the taxpayers and whatnot.  
Law

I feel like we’re a democracy and while I very much was interested in what everyone had to say tonight and agree with you, I also feel like I’m coming from that same perspective of being asked to run.  I read all the emails too and I would have answered them all, but I wasn’t quite clear on the open meeting laws 100% so I didn’t want to, so I do appreciate the time and the caring that everyone’s taken into it but I feel like we can’t ignore the democratic process of voting.  And the vote that we just had … 
Keegan
I agree with the democratic process, I’m with you, there’s no disagreement there.  We had someone resign, there’s an open seat, it needs to be filled, so less than having another election for this open seat, this is the way it’s been done in the past, is it not – can you speak to that, can you clarify?

Andrews
So last year we had an opening on the school committee, we had a number of candidates come forward and there was a vote, a joint vote, between the Board of Selectmen and the School Committee to fill that vote, so that’s how it’s been done in the past.  I think the two candidates that won the election are sitting on this side of the table right now, and I think that that’s what you take away from a result of an election, because if two people voted for you, both of you, they didn’t vote for anyone else.   So, they voted for two because that’s what the position, that’s what the ballot said – vote for two.  And I think the two people that won the election are sitting here, and that’s what I think you got from the democratic process.  Now it’s up to us to make the decision on who to replace Allison’s seat when she resigned.  
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It is for a term that ends at the next ballot, so this term would end up being she has one year left after that, so it would be a 1-year ballot and a 3-year term, so a 1-year term and a 3-year term at the next election.  So that’s how the process works.  

Garron
The problem he has is they say they don’t want politics to come into play but what has been said is politics. 
Keegan
What I meant – I was speaking about something specific, and that’s another issue I don’t think we want to take up our time here tonight.  Okay, this is a political process and there was an election.  I was elected, Laws was elected, and both Summer and Gordon were too, so it is a political process – is that what you meant Troy?  I’m confused.
Garron
Yeah, it’s a political process and the person with the higher numbers wins. 
Keegan

And we did, and we’re sitting here.
Garron
You’re saying that Marline had more votes … I’m just trying to be fair. 
DiSesa
I think the last election had a lot of candidates in one poll, and if it were different I don’t know what the results would have been if it was a one-on-one election or even a 3-person election, so I do understand that you feel that you need to represent the people who voted you in as well as how  Ms. Laws feels and that’s why you get to have your vote here tonight.  

Laws
My understanding is in the past when there’s been a vacancy that the election was taken into a result that someone did at least when Alex Meade was appointed before he was elected that that was taken into account that he got the third most votes and so I still feel like we need to listen to the will of the people because of the democratic process.  I think the voting is extremely important to consider and I understand your point of view, but I don’t feel like I’ve heard something that says we should discount the number of votes that Marline actually got in the election.

Andrews
I think if you were looking at vote for three, and the third person decided not to take the term than it would go to the fourth person in the line.  So, I understand the process that you’re talking about, but the process here before us is that you guys were elected at the election, it was vote for 2.  You guys both got the most number of votes, so now it’s on to both of you to make a vote for the replacement.

Laws
I’m also explaining the reasoning why I feel like we need to take those votes into account in the democratic process.

DiSesa
I think any candidate sitting here would be a great addition.  You all bring something different to the table, whether it’s being in a school, being a social worker, being a mom who’s lives at the school – you all bring something so very different, and I think any one of you would be a great addition to sit with the committee that’s up there, I think.  You all did a great job.  
Laws

Can I just briefly …
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Andrews
I’m going to move the question because of the time.
Schmaling
Move the vote?  Okay.  Go ahead, roll call.  
Andrews

Jim Summer made the nomination with Jen Carroll so it’s a yes vote to Jen?
Keegan

Yes

Schmaling
Yes
Laws

No

Andrews

Yes

Garron
No

DiSesa

Yes 

Interviews for the Board of Health 
Board of Health members present were:
Sean MacFaun

Pamela Engstrom
Peggy Selter
Thank you for this opportunity to voice my concern.  I’m Peggy Selter, I’m the Administrative Assistant for the Board of Health.  Mr. Mascio submitted a Talent Bank form for the Board of Health open seat, and though I don’t know Mr. Mascio personally, as an employee for the Town I have concerns.  He has openly and publicly implied that the town employees are Nazi’s and communists, and as an employee I am concerned and worried about that.  So, I guess my question is why you are entertaining Mr. Mascio for any open seat when he is clearly biased.
Mascio
I can’t hear anything she is saying.  She is talking about me.  Is this pertaining to me?  I can’t hear anything she is saying.

Selter
I spoke into the microphone.
Andrews
To talk about the process, he put in a talent bank form, we’re interviewing everybody that put in a talent bank form.

Selter
Okay, then I would like it to go on record with the Boards that if you appoint him you are doing so with the knowledge of these concerns and with the understanding that you are putting myself and potentially other town employees in the position of working in a hostile environment.

Andrews
Okay
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Selter
Thank you

Candice Greene 
I have lived in Halifax for nine years now, I have two boys in Halifax Elementary School – they are in second grade and kindergarten: and they’re active in town youth sports.  I have over fifteen years of health care experience.  I started working as an EMT when I was 18 years old, and through nursing school I worked as a nursing assistant.  My first job out of nursing school I worked at Tufts in Boston and then Boston Children’s Hospital for eight years, and for the last four years I have been working in the community in a primary care office.  I have worked with babies, children, young adults and our senior patients, and would love to bring some of that experience to the Board of Health and to help serve our community. 

Garron
With your schedule would you be able to attend the meetings of the Board?
Greene
Yes.  I work a regular nine-to-five job, I live five minutes away and my husband is very supportive with taking care of our kids, so absolutely.  

Garron
How are you with adversity?
Greene
I meet patients every day and we don’t see eye to eye, and it’s about finding common ground, finding a solution that works for everyone and keeps them safe and you know, goes along with my experiences in health care so that I know that they’re going to be safe, and finding that common ground that works for everyone.  Open communication as you were talking about earlier is important.

MacFaun

How do you feel about working with a relatively new Board?
Greene
Fine, I feel like I will be learning a lot as well, I bring a lot of health care experience, but I would love to help sort of figure things out and work together to improve our town.

Andrews
You’re available to meet for their meetings and …
Greene
my understanding is  about two a month usually, in the evenings

MacFaun

First and third Wednesday of the month.
David Mascio 
I have lived in Halifax a little over five years, I’m a father of three – twin boy and girl, 10; and 16-year-old boy who goes to Silver Lake Regional High School.  I’m a heavy equipment mechanic, I’ve been in construction for well over 20 years, dealt with a lot of different things in the field.  I currently work in recycling as a heavy equipment mechanic.  I’ve done pretty much that my whole life.  On a side note, is that I think I heard this young lady say I would bring a hostile environment to something.  I think the better term would be that I’m enthusiastic, more than that.  There’s a lot of people that do know me but I don’t think that I would ever bring anything hostile to this.  I’m volunteering my time to this Board so that I can help the town with other people that are here volunteering their time to guide the town through the processes that they need to get through what the Board of Health is for, for our taxpayers.  
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I’m looking forward to helping people guide people because that’s what we need is guidance, our town people need guidance.  They don’t need someone running off telling them how to do things, people need to be taught.  They need to understand what is right and wrong for what they’re trying to do – whether it’s food sanitation, home septic systems.  This is what I want to do to help people, to help them understand what needs to be done.  Not to force them unless it needs to be done under the guidelines of what the Board of Health, environmental protection and so forth.  But this is why I’m here.  I did put a talent bank form in for more than one position in this town because this is what I want to do, I wouldn’t be here if I wasn’t trying to give my time to this town to our residents without hostility, but with perseverance so that I can help other people that need help.
Garron
You seem to have a preconceived idea of what should be done at the Board of Health.  Have you worked in the field before?
Mascio
No, I’ve been following along quite a lot with the town by going to town meetings, by attending some of the Board of Health meetings.  I have read up on Board of Health regulations and one of the things that was suggested to me was to, if I was to be involved in these Boards is to be versed in this stuff, understand it.  I have a lot to learn, I’m not experienced, I’m sure there’s more qualified people that will be more experienced for this position, but it doesn’t stray me from the fact I want to give my time and attention and learn as much as I can to help guide, to help the Board of Health and learn from the people that are in the position.  

DiSesa
With your schedule would you be able to attend the meetings? 

Mascio
Yes.  People need guidance, I really believe that.  It’s not about running people over.  It’s really, we’re trying to help our town.  I think that’s the whole point of this, it’s why we’re here.
MacFaun

We have one common goal and we’re all trying to get along to do it at the same time.  If everybody’s dodging one another, you get nowhere.

Mascio
I work all over New England, I have to deal with a lot of different types of people, attitudes and agendas, and one of the best things to do is, is smile and just take it in.  Listen to it.  You got to.    

Kimberly King-Cavicchi 

My Talent Bank form is older, but Peggy emailed me and asked if I’d still be interested – of course I did.  The Board of Health was an autonomous Board, it’s one of the most important Boards that you have to have a quorum for in a municipality.  I have knowledge in emergency management, diseases, sanitary housing codes, somewhat equipped with septic’s, I can read a plan but I’m new so I’m going to have to refer to Bob and Peggy and some of the By-Laws for basics and to make sure there’s compliance and things.  But my interest is just to serve the community as a need and to support Bob and Peggy in their office.  I’ve enjoyed working with Bob as a Girl Scout leader and as an individual in town and the previous Agent Cathy.  I know there were some concerns with others and conflict of interest, but I never much got involved with that other than the voting booth.  I know Troy asked another candidate about diversity.  I think diversity is great as long as we can have respectful conversations, and that it stays within the rules.  I think it can, diversity with belonging can only bring growth to the town, I don’t think there’s anything wrong with that.  I think it’s a great thing.

Garron
Any preconceived ideas of how the Board of Health should be run?
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King-Cavicchi

With honestly and with integrity and under the Mass. Standards and by our By-Laws.  You know, it’s not that hard to follow the open meeting law or a file if you might have a conflict of interest, and the Board of Health rules, state and federal, and our by-laws are very straightforward and clear, I just think that they need to be followed, and I think the Board of Health office over the years with my personal involvement, they’ve done that and they’ve done a good job at it, other than what rumors have come forth, but again, I don’t, not privy to such information of what may have gone on behind closed doors.  I just think the town’s entered a new chapter, and I think it’s unfortunate that we’ve had so many resignations after the election.  I think a lot of those that resigned have done a good job.

DiSesa
How long have you lived here?

King-Cavicchi

Since 2001, with a small break of four years, then came back in 2018. 

DiSesa
Are you able to do the meetings, the two Wednesday nights?
King-Cavicchi

Wednesday nights are perfect – they fit in with things.  I spoke with Mr. Andrews briefly about appointed and elected seats, where I’m an Associate member with Conservation, that doesn’t involve us yet and it doesn’t involve the Board of Health.  That was what the information that the Attorney General gave back. 

MacFaun

You realize it is for one year - you’d just be basically riding out the open position.
King-Cavicchi

I do

Andrews
So, if there’s longer than one year left, your appointment goes to the ballot basically.  If it’s a new, if it would be a three-year term that – if John’s term is up at the next election, then it would be for a three-year term that you’d be running for and the appointment would be until May of ’22.
King-Cavicchi

I do understand if I wanted to stay as a Board member I’d have to run and if that was my decision, I’d hope there’d be a lot of people to run against me.  I think the interest is great.

MacFaun

Have you been to any of the meetings to see what goes on, and how it transpires? 

King-Cavicchi

I’ve been following your meeting minutes.
Alan Dias 
Garron
Why would you be a good candidate for the appointment for the Board of Health?
Dias
First order of business – I’m going to ask that Ms. DiSesa and Mr. Andrews recuse themselves from the vote based on prior rulings and Ms. DiSesa’s activities over the internet, and the fact that Mr. Andrews has followed me around, taken pictures of particular jobs – I believe both of them are biased, so I don’t think that I can get a very proper hearing with their vote.  Having said that, they can make their decisions.
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Seelig
I’m sorry?  I don’t know what the question is.  I heard what was said.  Obviously, members can choose whether to recuse themselves or not, it’s up to the State Ethics Commission.  Someone can file an ethics complaint about anybody at any time for anything – doesn’t mean it’s valid or invalid.
Andrews
So, the only thing I’ll say is that  if you want both of us to recuse ourselves then there’s no vote, there’s no interview with you so then it would just be a vote of the other people that were interviewed.  

Dias
It would be a vote of the remaining members. 

Andrews
No, because then you don’t have a quorum of the Board of Selectmen.
Seelig
You’ve got a quorum of the people who are voting tonight on this matter.  

Dias

Correct.
Andrews
But you have to have a quorum of the Board of Selectmen to act on anything.
Seelig
I don’t think so

Dias

I tend to disagree. 

Seelig
You can ask, obviously we’re not going to find out at this hour.  Even if you recuse yourself, you’re still in attendance – the meeting continues. 

Andrews
But if the both of us left the room, then there’s no …
Seelig
Well, there’s no meeting and that’s the Board’s prerogative. 

Dias

It’s your call, I’ll continue with the interview. 

Andrews
If you feel we’re going to be biased, then that’s your call.  

Dias
Then you should recuse yourself on the record.
Andrews
I’m not going to, that’s your opinion of me.

Dias
All right

Andrews
I didn’t recuse myself when I interviewed you the last time, right?

Dias
You never interviewed me. 
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Andrews
Yes, I did interview you for the Planning Board opening – you didn’t ask me to recuse myself then

Dias
You didn’t interview me then.
Andrews
Yes, I did

Dias
I think you better look at the record, I wasn’t here.  That’s your call, you can either 

Andrews
I’ll bring it up for you.  
Dias
For the record you can either recuse yourself or not and I’ll continue.  Just put something on the record – I’ve asked.
DiSesa
Tell us about you and why you want to be on the Board of Health.
Dias
I guess my question is is whether or not you’re going to recuse yourself, so I know what I’m dealing with.
DiSesa
Wouldn’t you interview the same way – whether you were talking to me and Gordon or to the whole Board?
Garron
The question Alan is was your answer going to be any different as to why you want to be on the Board or any other thing.
Dias
I’ll answer the question – I’ve been a Board member for six years, I’ve involved in town for the 40-plus years that I’ve been in town; various By-Law Study Committee, Mosquito Control Committee, Cable TV Committee.  You know I have a passion for the septic business, I’ve been in the business for thirty years, I understand all the rules and regulations, Title V, State sanitation code, housing code, so forth and so on.  Very fortunate to have served on the Board for six years, and all of the votes that we took in the six years that I was on it were unanimous.  We always came to a general consensus. 

Garron
How do you deal with adversity?

Dias
I think pretty good.  I think I can handle myself well, and I think I’ve been very fair and reasonable to the homeowners in town.  My life-long business in the septic business has been working for homeowners, so I really will give them deference when it comes to looking and interpreting some of our statutes.
MacFaun

I do have a question and I mean nothing against anybody, just kind of curious, if you lose a vote to have the ability to come back on a talent board and if you’re essentially voted out by the people can you come and retry for the same election.  I just want to make sure that I’m understanding everything completely.
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Garron
Same realm as it felt before politics aren’t involved in it.  One way or another – if the person is qualified for the position or not.  

MacFaun
I just want to make sure I, you know, because that was something I’ve been thinking in my head.
Seelig
Any resident of the town who is a registered voter, could in fact send in a talent bank form.  Whether they had served on the Board of Health, whether they had run for the Board of Health, whether they weren’t elected to the Board of Health – that’s the only qualification.  We just dealt with the same issue on the School Committee.  We had a resident who ran for school committee, lost the election, sent in a talent bank form and was interviewed.  No different than with this situation.

Andrews
Just for the record you were interviewed on January 14th by the Board of Selectmen for the Planning Board seat.  

Dias
I think you’ll find that I wasn’t called for that meeting.  

Andrews
You’re in the minutes responding to questions.  January 14th, 2020

Dias
We have a different set of circumstances.  You didn’t follow me around town back a year or two ago.  You didn’t take pictures of me working ….
Andrews
I haven’t followed you around, but I’ve certainly gone to job sites.
Dias
Okay.  

Andrews

Let’s leave it there.
Dias
I’ve made my point.
Andrews
Yeah, I’ve gone to job sites where you’ve acted on your abutter’s property, so … 

Garron
This bickering really does not serve a purpose.  The decision has to be made one way or another, hopefully on the talent of the individuals.

Seelig
Mr. Chairman, I don’t know whether you’re accepting comments at all – we did have one person who put their hand up.  I don’t know. 

Andrews
No, we didn’t accept comments otherwise.
Seelig
That’s why I’m asking.
Andrews
Does anyone have a nomination?
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Garron
I nominate Candice Greene

Andrews
Is there a second?

Engstrom

I second.

Andrews
Any further discussion?  All those in favor.
Andrews

Aye

Garron

Aye 

DiSesa

Aye

MacFaun

Aye

Engstrom

Aye
Board recessed at 8:52 p.m. and returned at 8:55 p.m.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Contract with Waste Management for Recycling (Tipping Services)
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to have the Chair, Gordon C., Andrews sign the Recycling Contract with Waste Management.
OCPC Town Representative Resignation
Amy L. Troup resigned as the Town’s representative.  The board will send her a thank you letter. 
Silver Lake and School Chapter 70 Finances
Likely meeting with Representative LaNatra and Senator Brady on July 27th.
Map 95; Lot 9
Fire Chief orders that no additional forestry products be brought on site until a site plan is approved by the Planning Board and the Fire Chief.  Building Inspector grants a 60-day extension for submitting site plan.
450 Industrial Drive
Fire Chief grants a 30-day extension for plan to meet fire code.
111 & 115 River Street
Munitions are still being found on the site (one of the properties that the owner was trying to sell).  DEP says clean-up time.  Letter will be sent to the residents on the street of this.  
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Cybersecurity Update
The IT Specialist (and the State) provided this information.  Halifax is doing better than average in terms of completing assignments, but plenty of work is left to do.
Manufactured Homes/Mobile Homes
The Zoning Enforcement Officer will need to work with land use counsel about what changes in the Town’s zoning by-laws would be necessary to allow manufactured homes (not mobile homes) to replace the current homes at Halifax Estates.
Site Plan Review 63 Carver Street
Building to store house equipment.  Hearing will on June 17th.
Site Plan Review 334 Plymouth Street
Inside storage.  Public hearing on July 1st.
Regulations for Residential Dumpsters
Based on correspondence from the Board of Health, the only regulation is from the Fire Department for dumpsters greater than 10 yards.  Nothing about location, etc.
Line-Item Transfer

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the following line-item transfer:
	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Police Wages     #01-210-5115               
	Police Clerical Wages    #01-210-5113               
	$      450.00


Technical Assistance Grant Award for Recycling
This is for 80 hours of assistance, not money, for the regional DEP Rep to assist Susan Johnston in her work.
Employee Evaluations by Selectmen
Selectman Andrews has asked for a list of the employees for whom the Board could issue evaluations.  A copy was given to each Board member. 
Letter from Arlanna Snow
Board had previously received a letter from Arlanna Snow dated May 29th.  She then emailed 
Seelig asking that her letter be read into the record about Rob Piccirilli.  The Board was asked if they want to do it tonight  or another time or the Board wanted to do it itself or read out loud or do something else. 
Andrews said that they can move it into the record like they did for everyone else.
Seelig said given that comments were read for the marijuana facilities and Curtin Oil he thinks she wanted to make sure that it was read verbally into the record.  

Garron personally did not see any harm it is, but at the same time, it’s the ‘time is of the essence’. 

Seelig said it can be carried over to their meeting on June 11th and put on the agenda.  
Andrews recused himself from the vote after reviewing what the letter is.
Garron said they can read it on the read it on the 11th.  
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:07 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for the Mixed Unit:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

Andrews announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:29 p.m.: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:29 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Ashley A. DiSesa
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – June 8, 2021
Aldana Road paperwork from Fisheries & Wildlife 
5/28/21 email from Dottie Fulginiti – Apple developer account 
6/1/21 email from B. Valery – Covid testing

5/24/21 email from Colonial Boothe – dispensary discussion – petition form 
5/2121 email from Marilyn  MacDonald – catch basins

6/1/21 email from S. Hayward catch basins/storm sewer materials

5/28/21 email from Susan Nadile – Cabotrisk – Police/fire accident renewal quote 
5/26/21 email from C. Seelig – conversation about SL budget – Chapter 70
5/26/21 letter cc’ed to BOS from J. Viveiros – 0 Monponsett St.  

6/1/24 email from J. Viveiros – 450 Industrial Dr. – forestry product storage plan

6/8/21 email from C. Calouro -  cybersecurity awareness training program 1st quarter report card

Memo to R. Piccirilli from Justine Sears – VEIC – modular homes installed at Halifax Estates
6/2/21 email from B. Valery – question on residential dumpster

5/27/21 email from G.C. Andrews – list of employees the BOS does annual review for

5/27/21 letter from DEP – Technical Assistance application 

